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Draft 2012 Request for Proposals.
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)
)
)
)
)

ORDER

DISPOSITION: SELECTION PROCESS FOR OREGON INDEPENDENT
EVALUATOR APPROVED; CONDITIONAL RFP
APPROVAL OPTION ESTABLISHED

On July 11, 2006, PacifiCorp, dba Pacific Power & Light Company, filed its
draft 2012 Request for Proposals (RFP) for Base Load Resources with the Public Utility
Commission of Oregon (Commission). The RFP seeks up to four base load resources during
the period 2012-2014, totaling 1,775 megawatts (MW). The company’s Benchmark
Resources consist of a 600 MW supercritical (pulverized) coal plant at the Hunter site in
Utah in 2012, a 340 MW share in a supercritical coal plant in Utah known as the
Intermountain Power Project (IPP) Unit 3 in 2012, a 750 MW supercritical coal plant at Jim
Bridger Unit 5 in Wyoming in 2013, and a 250 MW to 600 MW Integrated Gasification
Combined Cycle (IGCC) coal plant in 2014.

Shortly after PacifiCorp made its filing, the Commission issued new
competitive bidding requirements for new supply-side resource acquisitions applicable to
Oregon’s investor-owned electric utilities. See Order No. 06-446. Among other things, these
guidelines require the use of an independent evaluator (IE) to oversee the RFP Process and to
ensure that it is conducted fairly and properly. To meet this requirement, PacifiCorp
proposed the use of the IE hired by the Public Service Commission of Utah (Utah
Commission) pursuant to the Utah Energy Resource Procurement Act. PacifiCorp explained
that the Utah Commission hired Merrimack Energy Group, Inc. to actively monitor the
solicitation process for fairness and compliance with Utah state law.

Other parties to this investigation objected to the use of the Utah IE. These
parties argued that it is reasonable that Oregon have its own IE to serve its needs for
PacifiCorp’s 2012 RFP, given the magnitude of the investment that will be undertaken
through this process, issues related to multi-state allocation of resources, and differential
treatment of the company’s 2004 IRP by the Oregon and Utah Commissions. For those
reasons, the Commission Staff (Staff) proposed the Commission adopt a selection process for
an Oregon IE. To minimize the delay in the RFP review, Staff also recommended the
Commission include, as a potential outcome, conditional RFP approval that would allow the
Commission to reconsider any initial approval of the RFP following an assessment by the


































